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Co-Chairs:

Thank you. I wish to express our appreciation for the work of the two co-chairs in organizing the agenda and meetings of the working group over the past months and in putting together a draft report and recommendations for member states to consider. 

We share the view expressed by many delegations that the effort to revitalize the General Assembly, if properly addressed, could make a valuable contribution to the overall effectiveness and relevance of the UN in meeting the challenges of the coming decades. 

We have listened closely to the many interventions in this working group over the past four months. There appears to be a common understanding, which we share, that the future of this body rests with its member states. 

We believe the Secretary-General’s High Level Panel, nearly two years ago, described the problems the GA faces in plain and clear terms that bear repeating as we contemplate recommendations today. “The General Assembly,” noted the panel’s report, “has lost vitality and often fails to focus effectively on the most compelling issues of the day.” The panel further noted that the GA is often “outpaced by real-world events” and limited by an “unwieldy and static agenda” that produces resolutions which are “repetitive, obscure or inapplicable, thus diminishing the credibility of the body.” 

While we may not agree with every recommendation of the Panel, we agree with its diagnosis. The key to revitalizing this body rests with the member states of the General Assembly itself and not in the actions of other UN organs. There are improvements that can be made in the work of the other bodies and in the overall coordination of our collective work, and the United States will support those efforts. But our first question, the focus of the recommendations of this group, needs to be “What actions can we – as member states of the GA – take to make this body more relevant?” 

We believe the answer to address this challenge is before us in the 60th Session. It will be found in GA actions that enhance the Secretariat’s accountability to member states and make the UN, as a whole, function more efficiently, while stamping out waste, corruption and abuse of the public trust. 

The answer will be found in our collective exercise to review the work of this body over the past 60 years – to strengthen our efforts where such is needed, while putting aside activities that have outlived their usefulness or are no longer relevant to the work of the UN. Any ongoing review of implementation of GA resolutions should – by necessity – serve this broader purpose. 

The credibility of the General Assembly will be enhanced when the citizens of our respective nations see tangible results in its work. When the speeches and resolutions here in New York address the problems people face today, and no longer reflect the debates of decades past. When it is clear that this organization has in place a series of oversight and management mechanisms that ensure the highest ethical and professional standards will be maintained. 

In this regard, there are a few areas in the draft report on which I would like to comment today. We look forward to working closely with the co-chairs and other delegations to agree on a set of recommendations to which we can all lend our support. 

On the role and authority of the General Assembly: We must ensure that the relationship between principal organs at the UN and the responsibilities, prerogatives, and actions of each remain grounded in the Charter. We too believe that greater communication between organs, including by the respective Presidents, can lead to a more effective institution as a whole. But this cooperation must be based on the specific competencies that the Charter provides for each of the principal organs. 

For example, the decision on whether or not to hold a thematic debate, and on what topic, should rightfully be made by the member states of each body; and should be focused on whether such a debate in that particular body will add value, enhance its ability to do its work, and produce a tangible outcome outside the walls of the UN. We damage the credibility of this body and the UN as a whole, every time we allow antiquated debates and inter-organ power struggles to dominate the agenda. Our efforts should be on increasing the relevance of the work we do here. 

Recommendations with budget implications need to be examined carefully. We note the proposal for additional staff positions for the office of the President of the General Assembly and would like a better understanding of how those positions would be utilized. Perhaps the President of the current session could make specific recommendations for member states to consider in the future, recognizing the need to use limited resources in the most efficient way possible. 

On the specific case of the selection of the Secretary-General: The United States supports a process that is open, transparent, consistent with the Charter, and designed to produce the best candidate for the organization, chosen with the broadest possible support from member states. The process of consultation already established between the Security Council and the General Assembly is an important start in this critically important decision-making process. 

We do not support arbitrary deadlines for the submission of candidacies, given the likely limiting effect that would have on potential candidates. Instead, we support encouraging as many candidates to come forward as early as possible, as many already have, to present – by whatever means they choose – their visions for the future of this organization. 

And, finally, on the working methods of this body: There is clearly a great deal more we could do to make our agenda shorter, more focused, and more dynamic, and to make the division of labor between the plenary and the Main Committees, and among the committees themselves, more rational and better able to adjust to changing circumstances. At the same time, we should not be overly prescriptive in managing the work of the subsidiary bodies, including the Special Committee on Peacekeeping Operations. 

One last question delegations here may wish to consider, regarding the final recommendation in the draft report: Is it appropriate for the General Assembly to ask another principal organ to assess the implementation of a resolution that is primarily about the working methods of this body? Perhaps one way to revitalize this body is to take up that responsibility ourselves. 

Thank you. 

